NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 11 November 2014 at the Ballymena Campus at 5.15 pm.

Present
Ms A Rankin (Chairperson), Alderman J Brown, Alderman PJ McAvoy and 
Mr S McCartney. 

In Attendance
Ms J McAuley (DEL), Mr B O’Hara, (KPMG), Ms S Walsh (NIAO), 
Professor T Scott, Mrs C Moore and Mr J Hunter

Pre-Meeting with Auditors

The Audit Committee, less staff representatives, met with representatives from the NIAO, Internal Auditors and DEL prior to the meeting. They stated that they had had full co-operation from College Management and had no issues to raise.

UNRESERVED BUSINESS
37.1
Apologies & Membership

An apology was received from Mr I Goldsworthy.

37.2
Declaration of Interests

There were no conflicts of interest declared. 

37.3
Minutes of the Last Meeting

The minutes of the last meeting of the Audit Committee held on 16 September 2014 were approved subject to the deletion of ‘first’ and the insertion of ‘second’ at minute 36.1.

37.4
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting.

37.5
Chairperson’s Communications

The Chair stated that she, Alderman McAvoy and Mr McCartney had attended the recent training session on Audit and Risk Management conducted by DEL. She highlighted a number of recommendations emanating from the session:

a) Change of Title. It was recommended that consideration should be given to changing the name of the Audit Committee to the Audit and Risk Committee. It was noted that consideration would be given to this recommendation at the forthcoming restructuring exercise;

b). It was recommended and accepted that the Annual Audit Committee Report should be completed in future to accord with the HM Treasury Assurance Framework;

c) Minutes. It was recommended and accepted that Audit Committee minutes should be drafted to reflect discussion and challenge and to ensure that all recommendations and related actions are recorded. It would also be important to provide evidence of challenge.

37.6
Correspondence

There was no correspondence to report.

37.8
Risk Management Group

The Committee received the minutes of the Risk Management Group meeting held on 3 November 2014, during which consideration was given to the College and Departmental Risk Registers. It was noted that the Director of Finance and Corporate Development had undertaken to update controls and actions with input from relevant managers and to reflect these changes in the College Risk Register

The Group noted that risk management training had been delivered to members of the SMT and the Audit Committee and three members of the Committee had attended Audit Committee training delivered by DEL.

It was agreed that a thorough review of the Risk Register would be undertaken to align any revisions to the College Development Plan and overarching strategy review.

37.9
Internal Audit Update

The Committee received the following documents prepared by the Internal Auditors:

a). Progress Report 2014/2015. The Report provides details of the status of the programme of work detailed in the Annual Plan for 2014/2015. It was noted that 7 days had been allocated to a Value for Money Review but the number of days to be undertaken would be reviewed at the Terms of reference for a sector-wide was still being considered

The Principal queried why Value for Money was treated as a separate review as it was an integral part of other reviews. The Chair stated that it would be important to have Value for Money embedded in the operational activities of the College. It was agreed that a Report on Value for Money would be prepared annually and presented to the Audit Committee

b). Review Payroll. The Internal Auditors have issued a ‘Substantial’ assurance rating. Based on the work performed no new issues have been identified. The Chair stated that some comments should have been made in the Review in relation to perceived weaknesses in travel and subsistence allowances. It would also have been important to provide best practice observations. Mr O’Hara agreed to consider these suggestions for future reviews.

c). Review Income & Debtors and Month End Close Procedures. The Internal Auditors have issued a ‘Satisfactory’ assurance rating for both areas. The Internal Auditors have noted a number of Priority 2 and 3 issues 

37.9
Progress Against Outstanding Audit Issues

The Committee noted the following details of progress against outstanding audit recommendations:

a) KPMG Follow-Up Report 2013/2014. Five of the 8 recommendations have been implemented and 3 partially implemented as at 11 November 2014 relating to the Whistleblowing Policy; Contract Management Policy and Business Continuity; and Disaster Recovery Plan. The Chair impressed upon management the need to ensure the implementation of all outstanding recommendations and directed that future reports should provide detailed analysis of action taken and timelines for final implementation. It was agreed to have four of the five outstanding recommendations completed by the next meeting of the Audit Committee.

It was noted that the Whistleblowing and Contract Management Policies had gone out to consultation; Ms Walsh undertook to provide input in relation to Whistleblowing. The Chair requested that all recommendations be fully implemented by the date of the next audit committee meeting.

b) Report To Those Charged With Governance (RTTCWG).The Internal Auditors have made 9 recommendations. As at 11 November 2014 eight have been implemented and 1 partially implemented relating to title deeds with NEELB. It was noted that the Principal would discuss this matter with the Chief Executive NEELB at a forthcoming meeting.

37.10
Annual Report and Financial Statements 2013/2014

The Committee received and gave consideration to the Annual Report and Financial Statements 2013/2014. The College has reported an historic cost surplus of £and income and expenditure reserves, excluding pension reserves, of £1,390k and cash balances of £2,511k.

During discussion the following observations were made:

· The document should make use of graphical representation and focus on specifics in the written section. This recommendation would be considered for next year’s report.

· It was important to produce more meaningful KPIs; the new Strategic Plan will help to  generate more focused KPIs

· The section referring to the Review of Curriculum, Staffing, Estates and Finance (Tribal Report) needs to be redrafted. It was queried whether mention should be made of post year-end activities such as the Tribal Report. Ms Walsh, the NIAO representative, stated that it was common practice for the Comptroller & Auditor General (C&AG) to comment on a final report, which had a bearing on the future development of the College. . As the draft report was presented to the Governing Body on the 10th September 2014, governors expressed the view that as this was outside the reporting period, and accordingly this should be reflected in any commentary by NIAO.  The Principal referred to  a meeting with the Permanent Secretary and DEL officials  attended by herself and the Chair at which it was agreed that the report would remain in draft form until an accompanying response paper (from NRC) was finalised in the coming weeks.  Ms Walsh undertook to seek clarification from the Department as to whether the Tribal Report was a final or draft document.

· The section relating the Governing Body Self Evaluation Review required attention; it appeared to be in conflict with the findings of the Tribal Report.

· Adjustments were required to the section relating to transactions involving Governors and Senior Management.

The Committee recommended that the revised Annual Report and Financial Statements 2013/2014 should be amended accordingly and then forwarded to the meeting of the Governing Body (19 November 2014) for approval and submission to the Department.

37.11
Report To Those Charged With Governance (RTTCWG)]

The Committee received and considered the RTTCWG, NIAO anticipates recommending to the Comptroller & Auditor General (C&AG) that he certifies the 2013/2014 financial statements with an unqualified audit opinion; he will include, however, a reporting paragraph on the residual irregular salary payments made without DFP approval. 

The Committee considered the five key risk areas noted in the Report and the seven recommendations arising and impressed upon management the requirement to ensure timely implementation of these issues noting that two were rejected.

The Committee noted that reference had been made in the Report to the findings of the Tribal Report. As indicated, at minute 7.10 above, confirmation was being sought from DEL as to the status of the Report.

The Committee suggested that the C&AG could make reference to the Tribal Report in section 1.2 without summarizing the findings. It also suggested that in section 4.12 the C&AG could note Tribal as a third expert upon which they place reliance. This would then allow the C&AG to delete Annex D

The Committee noted that a revised Report would be forwarded to the Governing Body 
(19 November 2014)

37.12
Annual Audit Committee Report 2013/2014

The Committee received the Annual Audit Committee Report for 2013/2014, which provides details of the membership, frequency of meetings, terms of reference, internal and external audit function, risk management, fraud, value for money arrangements, academic assurance, data assurance and the review of curriculum, staffing, estates and finance at NRC. It was noted that some adjustments were necessary in sections relating to: Value for Money; Education Training Inspectorate; Tribal Report; and Opinion.

The Committee agreed that the Report be revised and subsequently circulated by the Secretary for comment prior to the meeting of the Governing Body (19 November 2014)

37.13
Annual Assurance Return 2013/2014

The Committee noted the Annual Assurance Return 2013/2014, prepared by the Principal for submission to the Department by 30 November 2014.In response to a query, the Director of Finance confirmed that the ‘Go To My PC Licence’ was controlled by IT User Services and was in line with the College’s Access Control Policy.
37.14
Purchase Order Direct Award Contracts

The Committee received details of Direct Award Contracts, for the month of September 2014. 

37.15
Any Other Notified Business

There was no other notified business to consider.

37.16
Next Meeting
The Committee noted that the next meeting is scheduled for 5.30 pm on Tuesday 
20 January 2015 at the Farm Lodge, Ballymena Campus of the Northern Regional College.
_________________________________



________________

          A L Rankin, Chair

_________________________________

          J A Hunter, Secretary 
Audit Committee
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